



Town of Mineral Springs  

Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department  

5804 Waxhaw Highway  

Town Council

Public Hearings /Regular Meeting

October 12, 2006 ~ 7:30 PM 

Draft Minutes 
The Town Council of the Town of Mineral Springs, North Carolina, met in Public Hearings and Regular Session at the Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department, Mineral Springs, North Carolina, at 7:30 p.m. on Thursday, October 12, 2006.

Present:
Mayor Frederick Becker III, Mayor Pro Tem Janet Critz, Councilwoman Valerie Coffey, Councilman Jerry Countryman, Councilwoman Lundeen Cureton, Councilman Woody Faulk, Councilwoman Peggy Neill, Zoning Administrator Nadine Bennett, Town Clerk Vicky Brooks, and Attorney Bobby Griffin.

Absent:
None.
Visitors:
Bob Hayes, Robert McCarver, Carrington Price, Stephen Rosenburgh, Diane Shawley, and Bobby West.
 With a quorum present Mayor Becker called the Regular Town Council Meeting of October 12, 2006 to order at 7:34 p.m.

1. 
Opening

· Mayor Becker administered the Oath of Office to Valerie Coffey.

· Councilwoman Critz delivered the invocation.

· Pledge of Allegiance.

2.
Public Hearing – Land Use Plan/Map

· Mayor Becker explained that this was a Public Hearing on the Land Use Plan/Map.  The Land Use Plan that the council is considering tonight consists of the map (on review at the meeting), which has been worked on by the planning board, the Zoning Administrator, as well as other volunteers who have put input in.  It reflects what happened in the UNCC Vision Plan.  The Land Use Plan is an “off shoot” of the UNCC Vision Plan and is a more formalized summary of some of the key goals and action steps to implement the town’s vision.  The Land Use Plan/Map has been available on the website and on the bulletin board.  The possible adoption of the Land Use Plan/Map is not considered a rezoning, nor will the Ordinances be changed this evening.  This is the first step in revising some of the Land Use Ordinances, Subdivision Ordinance, and Zoning map, which will be done in the upcoming months.  
· Mayor Becker opened the Public Hearing at 7:39 p.m.
· There were no comments made on this item.
· Mayor Becker declared the Public Hearing closed at 7:39 p.m.
3.
Public Hearing – Moratorium 

· Mayor Becker explained that this is a new moratorium on major residential subdivisions; the Town of Mineral Springs is currently under a moratorium on major subdivisions, which is due to expire November 1st.  Because of the length of time that the Land Use Plan has taken, the planning board has asked the town council for another moratorium for four more months or until the ordinances are finished, whichever comes first.  The moratorium has also been published on the website and posted outside.  It is very similar to the one that was adopted in May of 2005. The differences are that a few more exemptions have been added to this current moratorium and it has  also been designed to comply with some new provisions of the North Carolina General Statutes that were enacted since the town adopted the last moratorium.    
· Mayor Becker opened the Public Hearing on the moratorium at 7:40 p.m. and asked that the speakers limit their comments to three minutes if they can; an extension may be considered later.
· Mr. Robert McCarver – 5413 Pleasant Grove Road.  I have lived here for 60 years. I’ve seen a lot of changes, don’t like all of them, but you have to live with some of them.  I got a rude awakening, I come off of vacation a couple of weeks ago and found out that my brother and sister had sold their land that joins me and now they’re wanting to build a major subdivision put in.  I hadn’t heard about it until then.  I knew my brother had been talking about selling but my brother and sister have not even told me yet that it’s been bought.  I would like to say that if you are going to have a moratorium I’d like to see it extended, I’d like to see it held to the status y’all had it for the past year.   I don’t think any exceptions should be made to these things.  If you are going to have it should be that way and I just would like to also say that this subdivision is going to take away from a very historical area, which is Pleasant Grove Campground.  To me, it’s going to really be a deterrent to it.  I know this land borders the cemetery, goes back and there’s a real historic place on the back side.  A lot of people probably don’t know it, the old Bonnie Bell gold mine.  There’s a lot of history that should be taken into consideration I think on anything that is being done.  Don’t have a lot to say, I just hate to see all of these houses coming in.  One thing I’m really concerned about is how much wells and septic tanks can the land hold?  I will say if my well goes bad because of some of this, I’m going to do like a lot of people, I’m going to sue.  And I hope it don’t come to that because I don’t want to do something like that, but I said well somewhere down the line somebody got to do some checking into this to see how much septic and wells can be handled on them.  I know the wells being drilled now, are having to go way down to get water.  That’s about all I got to say about it.   
· Ms. Carrington Price – 3830 Potters Road South.  I was on the original committee responsible for drafting this town’s first ordinances; because we were under time constraints we took the ordinances from another municipality and modified them slightly to fit the needs of our town for the time being.  We knew that they were not perfect for our town and that they would need to be “tweaked” to properly fit the vision of Mineral Springs at some point in the future.  The purpose of enacting the moratorium was to better define and then fine tune the town’s vision for its future.  Now that that vision has been defined it must be put in writing by the planning board, which requires countless hours and great attention to detail.  It should be a methodical and well thought out process.  If the planning board needs more time to complete the process, by all means, give it to them.  Extending the moratorium is a reasonable request if the process is to be thorough and complete.  For those of you worried about putting the developers, homebuilders, contractors, and others out of business, don’t be.  Just drive down any road out of this town tonight and you will see that they will have enough work to keep them busy for years to come.  For those of you worried about not being able to sell your land, don’t be. It will sell tomorrow and it will sell a year from tomorrow.  Time will be on your side and the value of your land will only increase.  If you want to see the vision we as a community choose for Mineral Springs to be properly carried out, vote to extend the moratorium, it is in the best interest of everybody in this community.  To do otherwise would undo all of the hard work that this entire community has dedicated to its future.  And I have to agree with Mr. McCarver, I don’t see a reason to make any exceptions when you are enacting the moratorium.     
· Diane Shawley – Knotty Pine Road.  I’m part of the more recent acquisition in Mineral Springs; a couple years ago I worked with some other people, I joined in with some other people to have my street annexed into Mineral Springs.  A lot of it had to do with the land right behind me had been annexed by Waxhaw and when I looked at Waxhaw and saw their lack of vision, their lack of planning, I was very, very concerned, as well as many of my other neighbors on the street and so we proceeded with being annexed.  So I just want to encourage you guys to go ahead and extend the moratorium, because even now, because that land is right behind me and I’m real concerned about what’s going to happen to it.  I see that, again, the lack of planning and taking time to make sure that things are right is really costing some of the towns around us now.  They are trying to change things, but it’s too late.  So I just encourage you; take care of our future, take care of Mineral Springs and extend the moratorium for however long it needs to, to get it right.         
· Mayor Becker asked if there was anyone else who wished to speak, hearing none; Mayor Becker closed the Public Hearing on the moratorium at 7:47 p.m. 
4.
Public Comments
· Mr. Robert McCarver.   
5.
Approval of Town Council Minutes, and Monthly Reports 

A.
August 28, 2006/September 14, 2006/September 28, 2006 Minutes   

· Councilman Faulk made a motion to approve the August 28, 2006 minutes and Councilman Countryman seconded.   The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes:   Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Faulk, and Neill

Nays:  None
· Councilwoman Neill made a motion to approve the September 14, 2006 minutes and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.   The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes:   Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Faulk, and Neill

Nays:  None

· Councilman Countryman made a motion to approve the September 28, 2006 minutes and Councilwoman Coffey seconded.   The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes:   Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Faulk, and Neill

Nays:  None

B. Tax Collector’s Report
· Councilman Faulk made a motion to approve the August 2006 tax report and Councilwoman Critz seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows: 

Ayes:   Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Faulk, and Neill

Nays:  None

B1.
Tax Refunds/Releases
· Councilwoman Neill made a motion to approve the two county releases and Councilwoman Critz.
Ayes:   Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Faulk, and Neill

Nays:  None

C. August 2006 Finance Report 

· Councilwoman Critz made a motion to approve the August 2006 finance report as written and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes:   Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Faulk, and Neill

Nays:  None

6.
Edwards Construction
· This item has been postponed until the November meeting.     
7. 
US Land Development, LLC
· Mr. Stephen Rosenburgh and Mr. Bob Hayes from US Land Investments and Mr. Bobby West, the General Manager of Stonebridge Golf Course were in attendance to give a presentation to the town council.  Mr. Rosenburgh shared that their company is based in Charlotte, it has been active in the market for approximately twelve years, and they have approximately 6,500 lots under development in North/South Carolina.  Mr. Rosenburgh explained that he just wanted to share with the town, as a neighbor, some of things they are doing on their project (Stonebridge) and to talk about some of the mutual concerns that they and the town may have.  Stonebridge is an eighteen-hole golf course development located just on the eastern side of Mineral Springs.  The property runs from Highway 75 to down along Doster Road and has 580 lots approved (on 500 acres plus the golf course, which is 180 acres) with seven entrances onto thoroughfares; they also have a large tract of land under option to continue the development.  When the development began they donated approximately 70 acres (worth $3,000,000) to the county for a school site, soccer field, and a park. Mr. Hayes explained that their group has had great conversations with Mr. Barry Moose from the Department of Transportation regarding cutting some of the grades on Doster Road as well as reducing the speed limit for safety with the possibility of speed bumps, round-a-bouts in proper places at the entrances, widening some of the roads where the shoulders are too narrow, and cutting corners in terms of visibility issues; Stonebridge is willing to cost share with the DOT on the roads.  Mr. Hayes also had a lot of options on public road signage.  Stonebridge wished to get the town’s input on speed limits, road improvements, and signage.    Mr. Rosenburgh asked that the council consider writing a letter to the County Commissioners requesting that the county develop the land that was donated by Stonebridge in the manner that it was intended for.  Mr. Rosenburgh further requested that the council consider writing a letter to DOT supporting a speed limit change (from 45mph to 35mph) on Doster Road and road improvements, if the council feels that road need to be upgraded and the speed limits lowered.    In discussing signage it was pointed out to Mr. Rosenburgh that the directional signs to their subdivisions are in violation of the Zoning Ordinance and if Stonebridge wished to have any directional signs within the Town of Mineral Springs they would need to contact the Zoning Administrator Nadine Bennett.  Mayor Becker asked if Mr. Rosenburgh had a format for the request to the DOT and the County Commissioners that the council may consider at next month’s meeting.  Mr. Rosenburgh responded that they could prepare a letter outlining what they have done and if it’s something that the council would like to support; they would be happy to do that for the council.  Mayor Becker responded that the clerk could be the “clearing house” on that and possibly at next month’s meeting the council could consider a resolution or letter of support.       
8.
Consideration of the Draft Land Use Plan/Map
· Mayor Becker explained that the council has had a chance to review the Land Use Plan/Map as presented by the planning board; the changes discussed at last month’s meeting has been incorporated into the version in the council agenda packet.  The council may still make changes to the documents before adopting them.  Zoning Administrator Nadine Bennett explained that she added one more thing to the Land Use Plan in addition to the council changes last month, which was regarding preserving working farms on page 8 as follows: “Preserve the Town’s farming heritage” and “Action. Investigate methods of farmland preservation to retain working farms within the Town”.  Mayor Becker noted that the 2000 survey results in the appendix of the Vision Plan states 46.1% strongly agreed and 39.7% agreed that Mineral Springs should encourage continued agricultural activities.  Mayor Becker also noted that the 2005 survey showed that the results on that category were 41.8% strongly agreed and 41.8% agreed.   Ms. Bennett mentioned that there are a couple of areas on the map where it doesn’t exactly follows lot lines, because she did not get the opportunity to go back in and repair the map; if the council chooses to adopt the map, they should make the statement that the changes will be made to follow lot lines.  Councilman Faulk mentioned that on page 11 under Downtown Mixed Use there is a statement that says townhomes and duplexes will not be allowed.  Councilman Faulk commented that he and his wife were considering down sizing and some of the finest places they looked at were of the duplex type; townhomes can be very nice in a downtown setting.  Councilman Faulk stated that it could be a conditional use type thing.  Ms. Bennett mentioned that according to the Land Use Plan/Map the downtown will be a conditional district.  “To say that it will not be allowed, I just have a problem with that”, Councilman Faulk said.  After a brief discussion there was a consensus of the council to strike out “Townhomes and duplexes will not be allowed”.  Ms. Bennett suggested that a sentence could be added in the Downtown Mixed Use area that all development should take place under conditional districts.  Mayor Becker clarified “all development in the downtown core shall be governed by conditional district zoning”.  Ms. Bennett suggested that the council allow her the ability to make minor wording changes if necessary to make sure that it has the proper wording.       Councilwoman Neill suggested that the council consider (to maintain the rural feel) a percentage lot fill regulation; to require the size of the house to be in keeping with the size of the lot.  Councilmen Faulk and Countryman were opposed to adding language regulating this.  Councilwoman Critz requested that Ms. Bennett investigate where something like this is done and if it is helpful or if it is too infringing.  There was a consensus of the council to get more information for study.     Councilwoman Critz made a motion to adopt the Land Use Plan/Map subject to the text that was read in on the downtown, striking out the language about townhomes and duplexes, adding the language about all development downtown and subject to cleaning up areas on the map where they don’t exactly follow the lot lines and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:   
Ayes:   Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Faulk, and Neill

Nays:  None
9.
Consideration of Enacting a Moratorium on Major Residential Subdivisions
· Mayor Becker explained that the council will consider adopting a new moratorium, which will extend the existing moratorium from the expiration date of November 1, 2006 through March 1, 2007.  A Public Hearing has been advertised and conducted as required.   Councilwoman Coffey made a motion to adopt the moratorium as presented and Councilwoman Neill seconded. The motion passed unanimously as follows: 
Ayes:   Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Faulk, and Neill

Nays:  None
· The Ordinance is as follows: 
TOWN OF MINERAL SPRINGS

ORDINANCE ENACTING A TEMPORARY MORATORIUM ON MAJOR RESIDENTIAL 
SUBDIVISION DEVELOPMENT

O-2006-05

WHEREAS, a public hearing on the question of adopting a moratorium on Major Residential Subdivision Development was held at the Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department on October 12, 2006 at 7:30 PM after being advertised in the Monroe Enquirer-Journal on October 1, 2006    and October 8, 2006; and

WHEREAS, the Town Council of the Town of Mineral Springs adopted the original Moratorium Ordinance on May 12, 2005 with a scheduled expiration date of November 1, 2006; and

WHEREAS, one purpose of the original Moratorium Ordinance was to allow the Town time to identify and protect natural, cultural, and historical resources within the Town; and

WHEREAS, another purpose of the original Moratorium Ordinance was to allow the Town time to develop and adopt a Comprehensive Land Use Plan to guide future growth and development within the Town's land use jurisdiction; and

WHEREAS, another purpose of the original Moratorium Ordinance was to allow the Town time to develop, adopt, and implement any and all necessary changes in the Town's land use ordinances reflecting the policies and principles of the Comprehensive Land Use Plan; and

WHEREAS, all of the aforementioned purposes were directed toward achieving uniformity and consistency in land use and development in the Town; and

WHEREAS, it was a finding by the Town Council of the Town of Mineral Springs that the delay in further Major Residential Subdivision Development imposed by the original Moratorium Ordinance would promote the best interest of the welfare of the citizens of the Town; and

WHEREAS, the original Moratorium Ordinance contemplated substantial completion of the Comprehensive Land Use Plan on or about June 1, 2006, and substantial completion of necessary changes to the Town's land use ordinances on or about November 1, 2006; and

WHEREAS, the work preparatory to development of the Comprehensive Land Use Plan, specifically a detailed and thorough Vision Plan developed under contract by the University of North Carolina at Charlotte was, due to its extensive detail and technical refinement, not available to the Town Council and the Planning Board until after May 11, 2006; and

WHEREAS, Centralina Council of Governments has been retained to develop a Comprehensive Land Use Plan for the Town, based on the findings and recommendations contained within the UNCC Vision Plan; and

WHEREAS, development of a Plan that will properly serve the public's interest will involve a large time commitment by Centralina staffers, the Mineral Springs Planning Board, and the Mineral Springs Town Council; and

WHEREAS, Centralina has recommended, and the Town Council has found, that additional public input on this Plan in the form of one or more public forums above and beyond the required public hearing would greatly enhance the ability of this plan to serve the public health, safety, and welfare; and

WHEREAS, it is anticipated that the Comprehensive Land Use Plan will be prepared and available for consideration and adoption by November 1, 2006; and

WHEREAS, the depth and detail of the Vision Plan and the upcoming Comprehensive Land Use Plan dictate that substantial, complex, and numerous changes to the Town's Zoning and Subdivision Ordinances will need to be made; and

WHEREAS, it is anticipated that the necessary changes to the Town's Zoning and Subdivision ordinances, including planning board review and required public hearings, will be prepared and ready for adoption by March 1, 2007.

NOW, THEREFORE, be it ordained by the Mineral Springs Town Council that a Moratorium on Major Residential Subdivision Development is hereby enacted, beginning as of the expiration of the original moratorium on November 1, 2006 and ending on March 1, 2007, or until all required changes to the Mineral Springs Zoning and Subdivision Ordinances reflecting the Vision Plan and the Comprehensive Land Use Plan have been adopted, whichever is earlier; and

BE IT FURTHER ORDAINED that this moratorium is subject to the findings and conditions set forth below.

SECTION I. Authorization

This ordinance is authorized by North Carolina General Statutes, §160A-381(e) and §160A-364(a).

SECTION II. Compliance with NC G.S. §160A-381(e)(1-4)

(1) 
A clear statement of the problems or conditions necessitating the moratorium and what courses of action, alternative to a moratorium, were considered by the city and why those alternative courses of action were not deemed adequate.

Mineral Springs is located in Union County, North Carolina, recognized as the fastest-growing county in North Carolina and among the top-20 fastest-growing counties in the nation. The Town of Mineral Springs first adopted Zoning and Subdivision Ordinances on March 14, 2002, effective April 1, 2002. These ordinances were based on a generic Land Use Plan which satisfied the NC General Statutes, but which did not thoroughly and comprehensively address conditions unique to Mineral Springs and the desires and needs of the residents of Mineral Springs.

In 2004, the Mineral Springs Planning Board and the Mineral Springs Zoning Administrator first suggested development of a new Comprehensive Land Use Plan and substantial changes to the Mineral Springs Zoning and Subdivision Ordinances reflecting all local conditions. 

At two separate sessions of the Open Space Leadership Institute in 2004 and 2005, funded by the Knight Foundation and run and operated by the Charlotte Community Design Studio, the outreach arm of the College of Architecture at The University of North Carolina at Charlotte (UNCC), Mineral Springs officials had the opportunity to present problems and issues affecting future growth and development of the Town and receive input and advice from a panel of national expert planners and urban designers. Out of these sessions came the opportunity to contract with UNCC to conduct a thorough study of the town and to develop a long-range Vision Plan that would serve as the foundation for a sound Comprehensive Land Use Plan that would further the interests of the residents of Mineral Springs.

On July 14, 2005, after having adopted the original Moratorium Ordinance on May 12, 2005, the Mineral Springs Town Council approved a $10,000 contract with UNC Charlotte to develop the Vision Plan. The Plan was to be developed as a full-semester project running approximately from August 2005 through March 2006, thus allowing the Vision Plan to be complete and submitted to the Town Council in time for Town officials to begin work on the Comprehensive Land Use Plan.

Because the scope of the UNCC Vision Plan had grown, and due to the extremely thorough, professional, and polished set of documents that comprise the plan, final acceptance of the Plan did not occur until May 11, 2006, and the Planning Board did not have the opportunity to accept and begin review of the Vision Plan until their regularly scheduled meeting on June 19, 2006. 

While the delays in completing the first steps of the planning process (the studies, the Vision Plan, and the Comprehensive Land Use Plan) now necessitate an extension of the moratorium in order that the very best possible Land Use Ordinances may be developed, it is essential that town officials not rush into a process that will impact the Town's future for years to come. After the investment of literally hundreds of man-hours of time and tens of thousands of public dollars, the only prudent course of action for the town council to take at this time is to extend the moratorium sufficiently to allow the necessary changes to the Land Use Ordinances to be made reflecting the level of quality of the Vision Plan work completed to date.

The Town Council has considered rezoning all properties to a minimum five-acre lot size as an alternative to enacting another moratorium, but finds that this alternative is not suitable because  it would unnecessarily burden property owners wishing to record “minor subdivisions.”  In addition, this alternative would not be suitable for retaining open space within the Town, as outlined in the adopted Vision Plan.  The Council has also considered directing the Planning Board to “rush” the changes but finds that this will not give them sufficient time to fully investigate ordinance language necessary to achieve the Town’s vision.

(2)      A clear statement of the development approvals subject to the moratorium and how a moratorium on those approvals will address the problems or conditions leading to imposition of the moratorium.

This moratorium will apply, as did the original moratorium, to approvals of Major Subdivisions as defined in the Town of Mineral Springs Subdivision Ordinance effective April 1, 2002, as amended, except for specific exceptions as set forth later in this Ordinance.

The greatest development pressure in and around Mineral Springs comes from the construction of single-family residential subdivisions. The current regulations governing such subdivisions in Mineral Springs fail to address several key issues identified in the Vision Plan, specifically: conservation subdivision design, lower residential density in areas of the town located far from the "town center", tree preservation and protection, creek protection, and identification and dedication of open space. Without this moratorium, the Town would be required to approve Major Subdivision plats that did not address these areas of need.

(3)      An express date for termination of the moratorium and a statement setting forth why that duration is reasonably necessary to address the problems or conditions leading to imposition of the moratorium.

As set forth earlier in this Ordinance, the moratorium will terminate by March 1, 2007. The additional four months provided by this moratorium will allow the Zoning Administrator, the Planning Board, and the Town Council sufficient time to complete the Comprehensive Land Use Plan and new Zoning and Subdivision Ordinances at the quality that the residents of the Town of Mineral Springs desire and deserve.

(4)      A clear statement of the actions, and the schedule for those actions, proposed to be taken by the city during the duration of the moratorium to address the problems or conditions leading to imposition of the moratorium.

The studies, surveys, and Vision Plan have all been completed and accepted by the Mineral Springs Town Council, and will serve as an excellent framework for a Comprehensive Land Use Plan. Centralina Council of Governments has already been contracted to develop and produce the Comprehensive Land Use Plan, and Centralina staffers will work with the Mineral Springs Planning Board and Town Council to have a Comprehensive Land Use Plan ready for adoption by November 1, 2006. After this plan is duly adopted, the Town will work with a planning consultant to identify and accomplish the necessary changes to the Zoning and Subdivision Ordinances in order that these amendments may be made in conformity with the Comprehensive Plan, as required by NC G.S. §160A-383, by March 1, 2007.

No moratorium may be subsequently renewed or extended for any additional period unless the city shall have taken all reasonable and feasible steps proposed to be taken by the city in its ordinance establishing the moratorium to address the problems or conditions leading to imposition of the moratorium and unless new facts and conditions warrant an extension. Any ordinance renewing or extending a development moratorium must expressly include, at the time of adoption, the findings set forth in subdivisions (1) through (4) of this subsection, including what new facts or conditions warrant the extension.

The need for additional time has been documented in the portions of this Ordinance demonstrating compliance with subdivisions (1) through (4) of the subsection of the General Statutes, and this Ordinance declaring a new moratorium which effectively extends the Town of Mineral Springs' original Moratorium Ordinance hereby includes those findings.

SECTION III. Compliance with the Mineral Springs Zoning Ordinance

The procedures to be followed during the consideration and adoption of this Ordinance shall conform to all requirements set forth in Section 12.1 of the Mineral Springs Zoning Ordinance governing Amendments to the text of the Zoning Ordinance.

SECTION IV. Exceptions to this Ordinance

1. Notwithstanding any other provision of this ordinance, any major residential subdivisions that have already received preliminary plat approval by the town council of the Town of Mineral Springs prior to the date of adoption of this ordinance may be modified and processed after adoption of this ordinance, provided that any such modification results in a lesser number of lots than originally approved, and provided that any offers, dedications, and other representations made to the Town of Mineral Springs during the original plat approval process are retained.

2. In the case of any proposed subdivision of land in the zoning jurisdiction of the Town of Mineral Springs that qualifies as a "major subdivision" under Section 112 of the Mineral Springs Subdivision Ordinance solely because the tract to be subdivided is greater than six (6) acres in size and that in all other respects qualifies as a "minor subdivision", such subdivision shall be permitted to take place while this ordinance is in effect by following the procedures set forth for "Minor Subdivision Plat Approval" in the Mineral Springs Subdivision Ordinance.

3. Any proposed subdivision that qualifies as a "major subdivision" under Section 112 of the Mineral Springs Subdivision Ordinance that consists only of lots of a minimum size of 3 acres is exempt from this Ordinance from November 1, 2006 through March 1, 2007; such subdivision applications may be processed under the Mineral Springs Zoning and Subdivision Ordinances effective April 1, 2002, with the additional requirement of the 3-acre minimum lot size.

4. Any person or entity desiring to submit an application for a major subdivision between November 1, 2006 and March 1, 2007 that does not qualify for any other exemption as set forth herein may present such subdivision plans to the Town Council prior to submitting them to the Zoning Administrator. The Town Council is hereby authorized to consider such applications on a case-by-case basis, and is authorized to enter into specific negotiations and to apply such special conditions as would render the subdivision application more in keeping with the spirit of the UNCC Vision Plan. Such conditions would include, but not be limited to: reducing overall density below the density allowed by the current zoning district for the subject property, including specific tree-protection provisions, and providing creek protection or open-space preservation greater than required by the current ordinance. If the subdivider and the Town Council agree on such special conditions, the conditions shall be recorded in a Memorandum of Understanding duly adopted by the Town Council; such a subdivision shall then be permitted to proceed, following the provisions and procedures of the current Mineral Springs Zoning and Subdivision Ordinances with the exception of any such negotiated conditions.

5. The particular subdivision involving tax parcel number 06-057-003, and governed by a Memorandum of Understanding executed on June 8, 2006 between the Town and Niblock Homes, shall be allowed to proceed under the terms of that Memorandum of Understanding and is hereby exempted from this Ordinance.

ADOPTED this 12th day of October, 2006.

S/Frederick Becker

Frederick Becker III, Mayor

Attest:

S/Vicky Brooks


Vicky Brooks, Town Clerk

10.
Consideration of a Contract with Centralina Council of Governments
· Mayor Becker explained that the council would need to consider a contract with Centralina Council of Governments.  Ms. Bennett suggested that revisions be done in two parts; the first would be in the four month window to get the essential changes to the Zoning and Subdivision Ordinances that govern residential subdivisions completed to enable the town to complete the moratorium.  The cost for the first part is estimated at $6,953, which can be subject to council amendments.   Councilman Countryman made a motion to approve the contract and Councilwoman Critz seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows: 
Ayes:   Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Faulk, and Neill

Nays:  None

11.
Discussion of Valerie Coffey’s Position on the Planning Board
· Mayor Becker explained that Valerie Coffey has served with distinction on the planning board where she may or may not wish to continue serving; it is permissible to serve in both capacities.  Councilwoman Critz explained that she had served in both capacities for several years until it became too much for her.  Councilwoman Critz stated that she would love to see Councilwoman Coffey stay on the planning board; at least through the completion of this project, because she did not believe anybody could come in and have the knowledge and quality skills that Councilwoman Coffey has in order to complete this.  Councilwoman Critz mentioned that she had researched with the Institute of Government before she was willing to serve in both capacities and learned that it happens a lot in small communities.  Council members Coffey, Cureton, Countryman, and Neill agreed with Councilwoman Critz.  Councilman Faulk explained that he was not opposed to it; however, he countered that the more people in the community that can be involved in this and the decision making process the better off the town will be.  Councilwoman Coffey remaining on the planning board will eliminate another person that could be brought on board.   Councilwoman Critz commented that she understood his position; however, at this time it would be difficult to bring someone else on board in the middle of the process of ordinance changes, because the learning curve is so steep.  Ms. Bennett concurred.  Councilwoman Coffey commented   that she appreciated their support and that she has no problem serving on both boards.  Mayor Becker commented that he appreciated all of the input and explained that Councilwoman Coffey could make the decision after this process in done if she would like to continue on both boards.      
12.
Consideration of Resolution Adopting the Union County Swimming Pool Barrier Ordinance
· Mayor Becker explained that the town received from Board of County Commissioners Chairman Roger Lane information that the county had adopted a swimming pool barrier ordinance, which requires swimming pool barriers.  If Mineral Springs wishes for the county to enforce the ordinance within the town the county has asked that the town adopt a resolution accepting the ordinance.  Councilman Faulk made a motion to adopt the swimming pool barrier resolution and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:  
Ayes:   Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Faulk, and Neill

Nays:  None
· The Resolution is as follows:

TOWN OF MINERAL SPRINGS

RESOLUTION TO ADOPT THE UNION COUNTY

SWIMMING POOL BARRIER ORDINANCE

R-2006-08

WHEREAS, pursuant to North Carolina General Statute 153A-122 the Town of Mineral Springs may, by resolution, permit a county ordinance adopted by the Union County Board of Commissioners to be applicable within the corporate limits of the Town of Mineral Springs;

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the Town Council of the Town of Mineral Springs, that the Union County Swimming Pool Barrier Ordinance be applicable within the Town of Mineral Springs, and the same is hereby adopted as an ordinance of the Town of Mineral Springs until further resolution by the Council.

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that the Town Clerk is hereby authorized to forward a copy of this resolution to the County of Union to assure immediate enforcement of the ordinance.

ADOPTED this 12th day of October, 2006.

S/Frederick Becker


                           Frederick Becker III, Mayor

Attest:

S/Vicky Brooks


Vicky Brooks, Town Clerk

13.
Update on the Purchase of a Town Hall Site from Raley-Miller Properties
· Mayor Becker directed the council to the memo in the agenda packet, which referred to the Letter of Intent (LOI) received from Raley-Miller Properties concerning the town’s possible purchase of 1.05 acres with the existing newer school building and the option to purchase 1.41 acres with the old rock school building.  Mayor Becker contacted Mr. Raley after receiving the LOI and explained that he thought that the second building was supposed to be $140,000 as opposed to $150,000; Mr. Raley offered that if that is what he said, then that was what it was.  Mayor Becker also requested an additional time period on the closing, which Mr. Raley does not have a problem with.  Mayor Becker also spoke with Attorney Bobby Griffin regarding the line “The Town of Mineral Springs will only use Phase I and Phase II for businesses of the town and agrees not to compete with Seller in any business or homes”.  Mayor Becker understands this; however the town may wish to consider modifying that a bit to allow for some options.  Mr. Griffin suggested that the option contract should give the town an “out”, so that they can walk away if they choose to.   Councilman Faulk made a motion to direct Mayor Becker to complete the Letter of Intent based on the additional changes that the attorney has advised and return it to Mr. Raley and Councilwoman Critz seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:  

Ayes:   Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Faulk, and Neill

Nays:  None

14.
Consideration of a Joint Meeting with the City of Monroe to Discuss Annexation Agreements 
· Mayor Becker explained that the City of Monroe would like to meet with the Mineral Springs Town Council as previously discussed.  Mayor Becker commented that he spoke with Mr. Wayne Herron from Monroe and from his staff perspective the council/committee is leaning toward adjusting the annexation agreement to include the Penegar property on the corner (which has already been released by Mineral Springs) and the additional Helms property on Rocky River Road.  Approximately half of the Helms property is on the other side of the current boundary.   Councilman Faulk made a motion to call for a special joint meeting on October 23, 2006 at 7:00 p.m. at the Monroe City Council Chamber and Councilwoman Critz seconded.   The motion passed unanimously as follows:  

Ayes:   Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Faulk, and Neill

Nays:  None

15.
Other Business
· Councilwoman Critz commented to Councilwoman Coffey that she doesn’t consider her any lesser of a candidate, because she had no competition and hoped that she did not consider herself any lesser of a member of the council.  Councilwoman Critz expressed that she is honored to serve with Councilwoman Coffey.     

· Councilman Faulk requested that discussion of getting the town’s bank account statements sent to a third party for review be placed on the November agenda.     

16.
Closed Session – Consultation with Town Attorney
· Attorney Bobby Griffin explained that he needed to get advice from the council.  Councilwoman Critz made a motion to close the regular meeting and go into closed session for the purpose of consulting with the attorney on Bingham Holdings, LLC et al vs. the Town of Mineral Springs and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows: 
 Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Faulk, and Neill

Nays:  None



· Councilman Countryman made a motion to close the closed session and Councilwoman Critz seconded as follows:
Ayes:   Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Faulk, and Neill

Nays:  None

17.
Adjournment 
· Councilman Faulk made a motion to adjourn the meeting and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes:   Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Faulk, and Neill

Nays:  None

· The meeting was adjourned at 9:11 p.m.

· The next scheduled meetings will be at 7:30 on November 9, 2006 at the Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department.
Respectfully submitted by:

_______________________________

__________________________



Vicky A. Brooks, Town Clerk


Frederick Becker III, Mayor
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